STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a special called council meeting at the City Hall at 10:00 a.m. on Monday, April 21, 2014.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The invocation was led by Councilmember Jay Jenkins.

The pledge to the American flag was led by Councilmember Terry Templin.

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.
Council President McGowan opened the meeting by stating that they had delivered the latest agreement to the Lemaks on the Pine Harbor Golf & Racquet Club and the agreement was rejected.  The council did everything they could do to make it work.  
City Manager Patrick Draper read the following press release that was issued on Friday:

Due to conflicting reports in the press and certain erroneous information on social media sites, I feel compelled to set the record straight concerning the City’s involvement with the lease negotiations for the Pine Harbor Golf & Racquet Club.  In this spirit, please consider the following:

Earlier today, I executed a lease agreement regarding the Pine Harbor Golf & Racquet Club that was approved by the City Council at last night’s special called meeting.  The lease provided that the City would lease the Club for a period of 10 years at a rental rate that was agreeable by both the City and the property owner.  I delivered two executed copies of the lease agreement to the property owner’s representatives in compliance with the deadline set by both parties.  Unfortunately, the property owner has rejected the lease as delivered by the City and has stated that they are no longer willing to discuss this matter.

The lease I delivered on behalf of the City had a very reasonable requirement that the City be allowed to cure or correct any failure to make a timely rent payment or to timely pay any obligation under the lease before the property owner could declare the lease in default.  That provision is extremely important because the remedy for default under the lease is harsh:  if the City goes into default, the property owner would have been entitled to remove the City from possession of the golf course and re-lease the property or immediately cancel the lease and seek damages from the City.

The City understands the importance of handling its obligations, and we strive every day at City hall to make sure the City’s affairs are handled correctly.  We cannot, however, guarantee that mistakes will not happen over the next 10 years.  No organization should be held to that unreasonable standard.  It would be unfair to the citizens of this City to invest hundreds of thousands of dollars of public funds to improve and operate the Pine Harbor Golf & Racquet Club under a lease that provided the landlord the legal right to remove us from the property if only one rent payment was lost in the mail or if a simple clerical error was made.

Both parties have worked tirelessly – and in good faith – for almost 5 months to get to this point.  I wish the property owner had accepted the lease we executed and delivered, but I understand and respect their business decision.  The Lemaks are good people, and I wish them nothing but the best in the future.

Councilmember Templin stated that the course was in his district.  He had grave concerns from time to time on how much it was going to cost to start with.  When the lease payment got down to what he thought was reasonable, he was for it.  The council, along with the Park & Recreation Board, had worked tirelessly to make it work.  He felt the clause regarding a missed payment was very important.

Councilmember Jenkins stated the he was for it from day one.  He didn’t understand why that one stipulation was not important to the property owner.  He was sorry it couldn’t be worked out.  They have worked long hours on the agreement.  They have to protect the interest of the city.  He thanked City Attorney Rea, Bubba Edge, City Manager Draper and Council President McGowan for the many hours put in to try and make it work.

Councilmember Thomas stated that she echoed what Councilmembers Templin and Jenkins had already stated.  The council made a sound decision regarding the clause in the agreement.

Councilmember Wood thanked City Attorney Rea, Council President McGowan, City Manager Draper, Bubba Edge and the council for all the time and hard work that was put in trying to make it work.
Council President McGowan stated they were all sad that it didn’t work because they had worked so hard to try and make it work.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
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Penny Isbell, City Clerk
